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8 In the RSEO Review which concluded in 2021, the review team identified the
innovative and flexible approach to the continued development and delivery of programmes,
and the provision of excellent and effective support for students and staff, since the start of
the pandemic, as being good practice. The review team made no recommendations.
Through its action plan, FIE has continued to enhance its innovative and flexible approach to
the continued development and delivery of programmes, and the provision of excellent and
effective support for students and staff.

9 One of the actions raised in the action plan was to develop further the promotion of
online internships. Since in-person programmes have resumed, interest in online
programmes has reduced but the organisation continues to offer the online version and may
further develop it for students from other markets. As part of the response to the identified
good practice, the second action was to assess operational needs to facilitate flexible
options for staff. In 2022, a survey of administrative staff was undertaken by an intern to
evaluate the current appraisal scheme. Following the report, FIE leadership decided that no
changes were required but that the annual appraisal process would be reviewed again in
2023.

10 FIE has rigorous quality assurance processes which enable it to evaluate its



In 2021, only three students did not complete their programme - giving a retention rate of
99% - and all online students completed their programme. Again, all students who
completed were successfulin their studies.

16 The calendar year 2022 saw a return to normal recruitment patterns across all
programmes. Only three of these students undertook their programme online. The fall cohort
of 2022 also saw the first recruitment of students to a new first-year programme with
students studying with FIE in London for a full academic year. Retention in 2022 was high
with 99% of students completing or continuing their studies, with success rates above 99%
on individual subjects.

17 FIE note that the high recruitment of 2022 may have been due to pent up demand
following the pandemic, and that combined with an expected demographic downturn in
numbers of the university age population may mean that future recruitment is more
challenging



Backgroundto the monitoring visit

23 The monitoring visit serves as a short check on the provider’s continuing
management of academic standards and quality of provision. It focuses on progress since
the previous review. In addition, it provides an opportunity for QAA to advise the provider of
any matters that have the potential to be of particular interest in the next monitoring visit

or review.

24 The monitoring visit was carried out by Mr Peter Hymans, Reviewer, and Dr
Margaret Johnson, QAA Officer, on 8 February 2023.
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